

WASHINGTON, DC 30 October - 1 November 2015 nmun.org/nmun\_dc.html

# SECURITY COUNCIL BACKGROUND GUIDE 2015

Written By: Ashley Boyer, Director; Emma Ogg, Assistant Director



# NATIONAL MODEL UNITED NATIONS







Patrick Parsons Secretary-General

Katrena Porter & Lauren Shaw Under-Secretaries-General

Angela Shively Director of Conference Services

Leah Madeleine Schmidt, Director Jeffrey A. Thorpe II, Assistant Dir. General Assembly First Committee

Christopher McKenna, Director Analeigh Willétt, Assistant Director General Assembly Second Committee

Aiskell Román, Director Daniel Sweeney, Assistant Director UN Environment Programme

Camille Ellison, Director Chase W. Mitchell, Assistant Dir.

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization Dievun Song, Director

Eileen Austin, Assistant Director UN Human Settlements Programme

Jessie-Lynn Anik Mace, Director Joshua Cummins, Assistant Director United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees

Tristan M. Rightnar, Director Kelly Morrison, Assistant Director Commission on the Status of Women

Ashley Boyer, Director Emma Ogg, Assistant Director Security Council

Courtney Indart & Joseph Trimmer Substantive Assistants

#### NMUN•DC ADVISORY GROUP

Michael Aguilar Prof. Francine D'Amico Prof. Crissy Estep Kristina M. Getty Prof. Martin W. Quirk Cara Wagner

#### NCCA BOARD of DIRECTORS

Prof. Eric Cox President Prof. Kevin Grisham Vice-President Prof. Chaldeans Mensah Treasurer Prof. Pamela Chasek Secretary Jennifer Contreras Raymond J. Freda Rachel Holmes Prof. Donna Schlagheck Prof. Markéta Žídková Members Ex-Officio Michael Eaton Executive Director Prof. Richard Murgo President Emeritus

Prof. Richard Reitano President Emeritus

# THE 2015 NATIONAL MODEL UNITED NATIONS

SPONSORED BY THE NATIONAL COLLEGIATE CONFERENCE ASSOCIATION 30 October - 1 November • www.nmun.org

Dear Delegates,

We are pleased to welcome you to the 2015 National Model United Nations Washington, D.C. Conference (NMUN•DC)! This year's Security Council (SC) staff is: Director Ashley Boyer and Assistant Director Emma Ogg. Ashley is a graduate student at Georgia State University studying comparative and international politics. She currently works as a supplemental instructor for global issues at Georgia State University and in the past served as a Peace Corps Volunteer in Colombia. She is excited to serve as your Director at NMUN•DC. Emma is excited to return to NMUN•DC staff this year. Last year, she completed a fellowship at the NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security where she conducted advocacy at the Security Council at UN Headquarters in New York. She also has experience working with refugees and international education.

The topics under discussion for SC are:

- I. Preventing Terrorist Acquisition of Weapons of Mass Destruction
- II. Children and Armed Conflict
- III. Women, Peace and Security: The Implementation of Security Council Resolution 1325

The Security Council plays a unique role within the United Nations as the primary organ tasked with maintaining international peace and security. In addressing these issues, the SC may recommend principles for a peace agreement, issue ceasefire directives, create peacekeeping and political missions and institute sanction regimes. Through its relationship with the Secretary-General, the Department of Peacekeeping Operations, Department of Political Affairs, subsidiary sanctions and advisory bodies, and other United Nations entities, the SC can investigate disputes, determine threats to peace and recommend mediation and action to respond through its mandate in order to comprehensively protect international peace and step in during security and humanitarian crises.

We hope you will find this Background Guide useful as it serves to introduce you to the topics for this committee; however, it is not meant to replace further research. We highly encourage you to explore your Member State's policies in full detail and use the Annotated Bibliography and Bibliography as part of your research to expand your knowledge on these topics and prepare to discuss solutions with fellow delegates. Prior to the conference, each delegation will submit a <u>position paper</u> based on their preparation (due 1 October). Please take note of the <u>NMUN policies</u> on the website and in the <u>Delegate Preparation Guide</u> regarding plagiarism, codes of conduct/dress code/sexual harassment, awards philosophy/evaluation method, etc. Adherence to these guidelines is mandatory.

The <u>NMUN Rules of Procedure</u> are available for download from the NMUN website. This document includes the long and short form of the rules, as well as an explanatory narrative and example script of the flow of procedure. It is thus an essential instrument in preparing for the conference and a reference during committee.

If you have any questions concerning your preparation for this committee or the Conference itself, you are welcome to contact Under-Secretaries-General Lauren Shaw (<u>usglauren.dc@nmun.org</u>) and Katrena Porter (<u>usgkat.dc@nmun.org</u>).

We wish you all the best during your preparation and look forward to seeing you at the Conference!

Sincerely,

Ashley Boyer, Director Emma Ogg, Assistant Director

The NCCA/NMUN is a Non-Governmental Organization associated with the United Nations Department of Public Information and a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization of the United States.



# **Committee Overview**

# Introduction

The Security Council (SC) is a principal organ of the United Nations (UN) charged with maintaining international peace and security through preventing and removing threats to peace and settling international disputes, which might lead to conflict.<sup>1</sup> Given its distinctive mandate and structure, the SC is unique in its position of having the tools necessary to protect peace and step in during security and humanitarian crises.<sup>2</sup> The SC can adopt legally binding resolutions that Member States are obligated to carry out, authorize the use of force including missions and sanctions regimes, and oversee peacekeeping and political missions by renewing and updating their mandates.<sup>3</sup>

# History

The SC was created when the victors of World War II, who would become the five permanent members of the SC, signed and ratified *The Charter of the United Nations.*<sup>4</sup> The SC's structure was indicative of the balance of power in the world at the end of World War II, as the Allied Powers agreed to the final negotiations on its formation during the waning years of the war.<sup>5</sup> The SC originally consisted of eleven members and was expanded to its current membership of 15 members in 1965 to better reflect the new post-colonial membership of the UN.<sup>6</sup> The SC initially met on 17 January 1946 in London and deployed its first peacekeeping mission in 1948 to monitor the Armistice Agreement between Israel and its neighbors.<sup>7</sup> During the Cold War, the SC was largely ineffective due to continual disagreement between the United States of America and the Soviet Union, who as permanent members could veto each other's proposals.<sup>8</sup> Since the late 1980s, the SC has become more active and has a greater presence in the international arena with more than 80% of peacekeeping missions deployed since 1988.<sup>9</sup>

### Mandate

The SC's mandate includes developing friendly relations among states, solving international problems and promoting respect for human rights, and harmonizing the actions of states.<sup>10</sup> Additional administrative functions include recommending the admission of new members to the General Assembly (GA), advising the GA on appointing the Secretary-General, and electing judges to the International Court of Justice together with the GA.<sup>11</sup> The SC is unique in that it is the only UN body which can make legally binding decisions under Chapter VII of the *Charter of the United Nations*.<sup>12</sup>

There are three levels of action the SC can take to respond to a threat to international peace and security.<sup>13</sup> Usually the SC will first recommend a peaceful solution to the conflict.<sup>14</sup> First level actions include recommending principles for a peace agreement, carrying out investigation and mediation measures, creating a mission or a special envoy, and requesting help from the Secretary-General.<sup>15</sup> If hostilities are already taking place, the SC can issue ceasefire directives, send military observers, or create a peacekeeping mission to separate combatants and build conditions conducive for peaceful negotiations.<sup>16</sup> The SC can also use stronger enforcement measures including sanctions, arms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Article 1; UNSC, What is the Security Council?, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> UNSC, What is the Security Council?, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> United Nations Foundation, *The UN Security Council*, 2012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> United States of America, Department of State, Office of the Historian, The Formation of the United Nations, 1945,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Encyclopedia Britannica, United Nations Security Council, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> United Nations Foundation, The UN Security Council, 2012; UN Peacekeeping, History of peacekeeping, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Encyclopedia Britannica, United Nations Security Council, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> UNSC, What is the Security Council?, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> UNSC, Functions and Powers, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Art. 25; Security Council Report, In Hindsight: Chapter VII, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> UNSC, What is the Security Council?, 2015; Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> UNSC, What is the Security Council?, 2015; Charter of the United Nations, 26 June 1945, Ch. 7.



embargos, travel bans, blockades, and military action, should the situation require it.<sup>17</sup> Additionally, the SC can affect UN membership, recommending suspending or expelling a Member State but such action is unprecedented.<sup>18</sup>

# Governance, Structure and Membership

The SC consists of 15 members, with five permanent and ten non-permanent members.<sup>19</sup> The GA elects the ten non-permanent members for two-year terms based on geographic distribution with five from Africa or Asia, two from Latin America, one from Eastern Europe, and two from Western Europe or other areas.<sup>20</sup> The current non-permanent members are Chad, Chile, Jordan, Lithuania, and Nigeria, whose terms expire at the end of 2015, and Angola, Malaysia, New Zealand, Spain, and Venezuela, whose terms expire at the end of 2016.<sup>21</sup> The winners of World War II (the People's Republic of China, France, the Russian Federation, the United Kingdom, and the United States of America) compose the five permanent members, known as the P5, and have veto power.<sup>22</sup> In order to adopt a resolution, nine members must vote in favor and all of the permanent members must either vote in favor or abstain.<sup>23</sup> Use of the veto is infrequent, and 60 of the 63 resolutions adopted by the SC in 2014 were unanimous.<sup>24</sup> Member States that are not part of the SC may be invited to participate, without a vote, in debates that affect them and where their input is relevant.<sup>25</sup>

### Criticisms and Challenges

The structure and membership of the SC has been criticized in recent years, leading to discussions on possible reform.<sup>26</sup> Critics have argued that the power structure of the SC reflects the world when it was still under colonial rule and does not have the necessary membership and voting rights to effectively function because the P5 has too much power.<sup>27</sup> One possible reform is the addition of new seats in the SC to expand its membership.<sup>28</sup> The G-4, composed of Brazil, Germany, India, and Japan, have been pushing for permanent seats for themselves and two more for African states.<sup>29</sup> Although use of the veto is rare, and decreasing since 1990, its use is still a significant deterrence for consideration of items at odds with the P5's positions on both issues of reform and SC actions.<sup>30</sup> However, the recent French proposal on P5 members committing not to use the veto in SC actions aimed at preventing or ending mass atrocities has been gaining traction in light of the recent humanitarian crisis in Syria.<sup>31</sup> The Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China have vetoed four resolutions on Syria since 2011, including calls for humanitarian access.<sup>32</sup>

#### **Functions and Powers**

The SC has several powers to fulfill its mandate to investigate disputes, regulate arms, determine threats to peace, and recommend mediation and action.<sup>33</sup> Should the situation require an aggressive response, the SC can call for sanctions and take military action against an aggressor.<sup>34</sup> To fulfill its functions, the SC has created several

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> UNSC, What is the Security Council?, 2015; Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 2; Repertoire of the Practice of the SC, Membership in the UN, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 5; Encyclopedia Britannica, United Nations Security Council, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> UNSC, Current Members, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> UN, Highlights of Security Council Practice 2014, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Encyclopedia Britannica, United Nations Security Council, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Elect the Council, *The Proposal*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Encyclopedia Britannica, United Nations Security Council, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Security Council Report, *The Permanent Members and the Use of the Veto: An Abridged History*, 2013; What's in Blue, *Council Ministerial Debate on the UN Charter*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> What's in Blue, Council Ministerial Debate on the UN Charter, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Dag Hammarskjöld Library, Security Council-Veto List, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> UNSC, Functions and Powers, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Ibid.



subsidiary organs, including the Counter-terrorism Committee and the Peacebuilding Commission.<sup>35</sup> Sanctions committees are also established for each regime along with a Group of Experts.<sup>36</sup>

The SC can also establish and modify peacekeeping and political missions.<sup>37</sup> Peacekeeping missions are led by the Department of Peacekeeping Operations and consist of military, police, and civilian personnel provided by willing Troop Contributing Countries (TCCs).<sup>38</sup> Peacekeeping is a flexible tool to provide security, political support, and early peacebuilding support, including facilitating the political process through elections; restoring the rule of law; protecting and promoting human rights; assisting in the disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration of former combatants; and protecting civilians.<sup>39</sup> Political missions often take over for peacekeeping missions, especially following the signing of peace agreements, and are overseen by the Department of Political Affairs.<sup>40</sup> They work on conflict prevention, peacemaking, and post-conflict peacebuilding.<sup>41</sup>

There are several actions the SC can take to ensure it has the information and means necessary to act. It can request briefings by the UN Secretariat whenever needed to provide more specific information and updates.<sup>42</sup> The SC also requests reports from the Secretariat or any of its subsidiary organs on missions, country situations, and recommendations on further action.<sup>43</sup> It can hold private meetings, including meetings with TCCs and Arria-formula meetings, to receive additional information.<sup>44</sup> Arria-formula meetings are a relatively new practice of the SC in which members meet confidentially and informally with whomever they chose to invite.<sup>45</sup> The SC can also issue presidential statements which are official documents adopted at SC meetings.<sup>46</sup> Although not legally binding, presidential statements do reflect consensus among SC members and are, therefore, a significant reflection of international opinion.<sup>47</sup> While the SC submits annual reports to the GA, it does not call on it for action.<sup>48</sup> The SC will often request action from Member States, parties to conflict, the Secretary-General, and itself.<sup>49</sup>

### **Recent Sessions**

The SC meets continuously, meaning representatives must always be at headquarters in New York City, and it has a cyclical program of work, barring any emergency meetings.<sup>50</sup> It considers each item on its agenda on a regular cycle of reviewing reports, meeting on issues, and renewing mandates every few months to one year, depending on the agenda item.<sup>51</sup> Most of the SC's recent work, approximately two-thirds, has been on country or regional situations, mostly in Africa, as opposed to thematic issues.<sup>52</sup> Recent priorities from 2014 include Sudan and South Sudan, Syria, the Middle East, Ukraine, the Central African Republic, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Libya, and Somalia.<sup>53</sup>

# Conclusion

The SC currently has 16 peacekeeping and 11 political missions on four continents, in addition to ongoing sanctions regimes.<sup>54</sup> In the past, the SC has completed successful peacekeeping missions in Cambodia, El Salvador,

<sup>53</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> UNSC, Subsidiary Organs, 2015; Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> UNSC Sanctions Committees, Security Council Sanctions Committees: An Overview, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> UNSC, Structure, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> UN Peacekeeping, Peacekeeping Operations, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> UNSC, *Structure*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> UN DPA, Field Operations and Good Offices Missions, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> UNSC, Note by the President of the Security Council (S/2010/507), 2010, pp. 3, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> UNSC, Note by the President of the Security Council (S/2010/507), 2010, pp. 4, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> UNSC, Note by the President of the Security Council (S/2010/507), 2010, pp. 8, 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> UNSC, Working Methods Handbook, 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> UNSC, Presidential Statements, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Charter of the United Nations, 1945, Ch. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Repertoire of the Practice of the SC, Agenda Items in 2010-2011 (Part I of the Repertoire), 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> UNSC, Provisional Rules of Procedure, Ch. 1, 2015; UN DPA, Security Council Reporting and mandate cycles, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> UN DPA, Security Council Reporting and mandate cycles, 2015; UN, Highlights of Security Council Practice 2014, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> UN, Highlights of Security Council Practice 2014, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> UN Peacekeeping, Current peacekeeping operations, 2015; UN DPA, Field Operations and Good Offices Missions, 2015.



Guatemala, Mozambique, Namibia, and Tajikistan.<sup>55</sup> As the SC continues to face new challenges in the world and shifts in its own internal structure, it will need to find new ways to use its working methods to respond to new threats to international peace and security, including non-state armed groups, mass displacement, issues of women and children in conflict, and the potential for terrorists to acquire weapons of mass destruction.

# **Annotated Bibliography**

Charter of the United Nations. (1945). Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/ Given that the Security Council is a principal organ of the United Nations, delegates should read the Charter of the United Nations to learn about its mandate, structure, and function. The Charter will give delegates the most detailed and comprehensive background available on the Security Council. Delegates will be able to complete detailed research on actions the Security Council can take and how the Security Council works within the larger United Nations system when forming their own recommendations by reading the Charter of the United Nations.

Security Council Report. (2015). *About the UN Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/about-the-un-security-council.php

The Security Council Report is a non-profit organization which provides monthly, analytical reports on the work of the Security Council. Their summary of the Security Council is a good starting point for delegates wishing to find a succinct review of the Council's activities. Delegates will be able to find information on membership, working methods, use of vetoes, subsidiary bodies, and history of peacekeeping missions and sanctions detailed in this report. This Website is foundational so delegates gain a broader understanding of the Security Council, before proceeding with more precise and detailed research.

United Nations. (2015). *Highlights of Security Council Practice 2014*. SCPCRB/SCAD/DPA/United Nations. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/inc/pages/pdf/highlights/2014.pdf</u>

This is a document produced annually by the United Nations to give a broader overview of the Security Council's work. Delegates will find this to be an invaluable resource on trends in the Security Council's program of work and will get a good sense of the type and amount of work the Council does. This document is very easy to understand as it breaks down the Security Council's work into different graphs and diagrams. Delegates will understand the current state of the Security Council very quickly, and it is an excellent source to begin research on the modern Security Council.

United Nations Security Council. (2015). *The Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/</u>

This is the Website of the Security Council, which is regularly updated and will provide the latest information on relevant activities. Delegates will find this to be an invaluable resource for all stages of their research. Not only does the Website provide information on the structure, mandate, and current work of the Security Council, it also includes links to all Security Council resolutions, meeting records, reports, and presidential statements, so delegates will be able to access the most up to date work of the Security Council. Additionally, the Website includes links to documents on trends in the Security Council, mandate components of different missions, and information on subsidiary organs of the Security Council.

# **Bibliography**

Dag Hammarskjöld Library. (2015). *Security Council- Veto List* [Website]. Retrieved 22 June 2015 from: http://research.un.org/en/docs/sc/quick

Elect the Council. (2015). The Proposal [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: http://www.electthecouncil.org/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> UN Peacekeeping, Successes in Peacekeeping, 2015.



Encyclopedia Britannica. (2013). *United Nations Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 20 May 2015 from: http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/532070/United-Nations-Security-Council

Repertoire of the Practice of the Security Council. (2015). *Agenda Items in 2010-2011 (Part I of the Repertoire)* [Website]. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/repertoire/2010-2011/Part%20I/10-11.shtml</u>

Repertoire of the Practice of the Security Council. (2015). *Membership in the United Nations* [Website]. Retrieved 20 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/repertoire/admission.shtml</u>

Security Council Report. (2013). *In Hindsight: Chapter VII* [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2013-10/in\_hindsight\_chapter\_vii.php

Security Council Report. (2013). *The Permanent Members and the Use of the Veto: An Abridged History* [Website]. Retrieved 20 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/SCR-veto-insert-2.pdf</u>

United Nations, Department of Political Affairs. (2015). *Field Operations and Good Offices Missions* [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/wcm/content/site/undpa/main/about/field\_operations</u>

United Nations, Department of Political Affairs. (2015). *Security Council Reporting and mandate cycles* [Website]. Retrieved 20 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/inc/pages/pdf/sccycles.pdf</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2002). *Working Methods* [Website]. Retrieved 15 June 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/methods/bgarriaformula.shtml

United Nations, Security Council. (2010). *Note by the President of the Security Council (S/2010/507)*. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/2010/507</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Current Members* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/members/</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Functions and Powers* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/functions.shtml

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Presidential Statements* [Website]. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/documents/statements/</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Provisional Rules of Procedure* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/rules/

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Structure* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/structure.shtml</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Subsidiary Organs* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/subsidiary/</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *What is the Security Council?* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/

United Nations Foundation. (2012). *The UN Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 20 May 2015 from: http://www.unfoundation.org/what-we-do/issues/united-nations/the-un-security-council.html

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. (2015). *Presidential Statements* [Website]. Retrieved 15 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.refworld.org/type/PRESSTATEMENTS.html</u>



United Nations Peacekeeping. (2015). *Current peacekeeping operations* [Website]. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/operations/current.shtml</u>

United Nations Peacekeeping. (2015). *History of Peacekeeping* [Website]. Retrieved 22 June 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/operations/history.shtml

United Nations Peacekeeping. (2015). *Peacekeeping operations* [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/operations/</u>

United Nations Peacekeeping. (2015). *Successes in Peacekeeping* [Website]. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/operations/success.shtml</u>

United Nations Security Council Sanctions Committees. (2015). *Security Council Sanctions Committees: An Overview* [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/sc/committees/</u>

United States of America, Department of State, Office of the Historian. *The Formation of the United Nations, 1945* [Website]. Retrieved 20 May 2015 from: <u>https://history.state.gov/milestones/1937-1945/un</u>

What's in Blue. (2014). *Working Methods Debate* [Website]. Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: http://www.whatsinblue.org/2014/10/working-methods-debate.php

# I. Preventing Terrorist Acquisition of Weapons of Mass Destruction

"Let us remember that you are here not simply to avoid a nuclear nightmare, but to build a safer world for all."<sup>56</sup>

- How can the international community increase confidence-building measures in order to advance Member State consensus to prevent the terrorist acquisition of Weapons of Mass Destruction (WMDs)?
- What methods can the international community use to ensure access to nuclear energy for peaceful purposes while still monitoring production of hazardous materials?
- Can organizations that combat terrorism and the proliferation of WMDs coordinate their policy goals?

# Introduction

Globally, terrorism has pervasively impacted peace and security. Whether referring to the Charlie Hebdo attacks in France, or the suicide bombings perpetrated by Boko Haram militants in Nigeria, countless individuals fall victim to grave terrorist attacks each year.<sup>57</sup> These attacks, while executed without WMDs, were debilitating and negatively impacted the livelihoods of hundreds of thousands of individuals.<sup>58</sup> The widespread effects of terrorism are unfathomable, and thus, preventing the terrorist acquisition of WMDs, a more lethal form of weaponry, is of the utmost importance. Without proper preventative action, international security will be undermined and the terrorist acquisition of WMDs will be imminent.

The issue of terrorism remains a point of contention globally, as various conceptions of the term complicate policymaking surrounding the issue.<sup>59</sup> The UN has set forth extensive work attempting to address both terrorism and WMDs.<sup>60</sup> Much of the work has been done in isolation, however, as opposed to collectively addressing both terrorism and WMDs.<sup>61</sup> Several notable incidents of the terrorist acquisition of WMDs have occurred, such as the 1995 Aum Shinrikyo attack in Tokyo, Japan, where lethal nerve gas was deployed in the Tokyo subway system leading to the deaths of 19 people as well as numerous injuries.<sup>62</sup> Likewise, the emergence of the A.Q. Khan network in 2004, and the alleged proliferation and sales of WMD technology on the black market, was equally

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Ban Ki-Moon, Secretary-General's address to the 2010 Review Conference of the States Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> BBC, Charlie Hebdo Attack: Three Days of Terror, 2015; BBC, Who are Nigeria's Boko Haram Islamists, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ibid.

<sup>59</sup> UN, Terrorism, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> UNODA, Disarmament Issues, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> OPCW, The Sarin Gas Attack in Japan & Related Forensic Investigation, 2001.



concerning and introduced a new dimension of peril to be considered by policy makers.<sup>63</sup> The insidious nature of terrorist networks, coupled with the proliferation of WMDs, is a threat to international peace and security and must be addressed.

There are three types of WMDs, including, nuclear, biological, and chemical weapons.<sup>64</sup> The United Nations Office of Disarmament Affairs (UNODA) describes nuclear weapons as "the most dangerous weapon on earth."<sup>65</sup>A single detonation of a nuclear weapon can wipe out an entire city, kill millions of people, and destroy the environment and livelihood of future generations through the long-term effects.<sup>66</sup> Likewise, biological weapons are highly destructive. The UN defines biological weapons as "complex systems that disseminate disease-causing organisms or toxins to harm or kill humans, animals or plants."<sup>67</sup> Lastly, chemical weapons, also lethal, are defined as "toxic chemicals contained in a delivery system, such as a bomb or shell."<sup>68</sup> All WMDs are highly dangerous and thus preventing their proliferation must be given precedence in international policy considerations.

### International and Regional Framework

The UN has striven to prevent the spread and deployment of WMDs by initiating numerous treaties. Some of the treaties include the *Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons* (NPT) of 1970, the *Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production and Stockpiling of Bacteriological (Biological) and Toxin Weapons and on their Destruction* (BWC) of 1972, the *Convention of the Prohibition of the Development, Production and stockpiling of the Prohibition of the Development, Production and Stockpiling and Use of Chemical Weapons and on their Destruction* (CWC) of 1993, and the *Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty* (CTBT) of 1996.<sup>69 70 71 72</sup> Collectively, states established these treaties to mitigate the risks of the proliferation of WMDs.<sup>73</sup> However, the treaties are state centric and the impact of the aforementioned treaties on non-state actors, such as terrorists, has not been adequately considered and addressed.<sup>74</sup>

In order to address the threat of the proliferation of WMDs, the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), created in 1957, has hosted numerous security conferences and implemented the IAEA Illicit Trafficking Database in an effort to analyze and prevent further proliferation.<sup>75</sup> The IAEA is worth noting as it monitors States Parties' compliance with the NPT.<sup>76</sup> The NPT forbids the proliferation of nuclear weapons and provides assistance to states possessing nuclear materials with storage and security of material.<sup>77</sup> This established infrastructure is crucial in ensuring that nuclear material is not accessible to non-state actors, thus providing safeguards against the terrorist acquisition of nuclear capabilities.<sup>78</sup>

In addition, organizations such as the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons (OPCW) serve as a first line of defense, preventing the spread of chemical weaponry.<sup>79</sup> For instance, the CWC established three grades of chemical materials.<sup>80</sup> This system regulates the usage of potentially hazardous chemical materials thus preventing

<sup>77</sup> IAEA, Nuclear Safety and Security, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Sanger, *The Khan Network*, 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> UNODA, Disarmament Issues, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Ibid.

<sup>66</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> UN Office at Geneva, What are Biological and Toxin Weapons, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> OPCW, Brief Description of Chemical Weapons, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Koufa, The UN, Human Rights and Counter-terrorism, 2015, p. 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> UNODA, The Biological Weapons Convention, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Arms Control Association, The Status of the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> OPCW, The Chemical Weapons Convention, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> UNODA, Disarmament Issues, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> IAEA, Nuclear Security, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> IAEA, Key Roles, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Ibid.

<sup>79</sup> OPCW, About OPCW

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> OPCW, Guidelines for Schedule of Chemicals, 2015.



their misuse.<sup>81</sup> Likewise, similar to how the NPT provides state assistance for storing hazardous nuclear material, the OPCW provides a framework for chemical products thus safeguarding and tracking the material.<sup>82</sup>

It is noteworthy that conventions in place for biological weapons, including the BWC, lack oversight in regard to implementation.<sup>83</sup> While still highly dangerous, biological weapons are considered extremely difficult to obtain, thus, less of a threat to international peace and security.<sup>84</sup> However, that does not mean that this form of weaponry should be taken lightly. In fact, organizations such as the UNODA work toward increasing universality of the BWC.<sup>85</sup> However, much of the responsibility regarding safeguarding biological threats falls on each individual Member State.<sup>86</sup>

The UN also has a long-standing involvement combating terrorism globally. In 1972, following the attack on the Israeli athletes at the Munich Olympics, the issue of terrorism made its way on to the agenda of the UN General Assembly at the urging of Secretary General Kurt Waldheim.<sup>87</sup> In fact, the UN has established "16 international instruments that criminalize nearly every imaginable terrorist offense and facilitate international legal cooperation."<sup>88</sup> The outcome has created a legal basis and international strategy for combating terrorism.<sup>89</sup>

Following the terrorist attacks of 11 September 2001, Member States have taken steps against militant non-state actor groups in an effort to combat terrorism.<sup>90</sup> However, these efforts have not been without consequences. The root causes of terrorism, identified by the High Level Panel on Threats Challenges and Change as "despair, humiliation, poverty, political oppression and human rights abuse" are often exacerbated in these anti-terrorism efforts.<sup>91</sup> When a state fails to uphold fundamental human rights in their counter terrorism efforts, terrorist networks often bolster recruitment efforts by targeting individuals who fall victim to human rights violations.<sup>92</sup>

In addition to actions taken by Member States, the GA has also bolstered efforts through initiatives such as the United Nations Global Counter-Terrorism Strategy, set out in resolution 60/288.<sup>93</sup> This effort synthesizes all existing counter-terrorism resolutions and treaties into a single document that is universally accepted by all Member States.<sup>94</sup> Additionally, this strategy "underscores the need for all states to respect human rights and promote the rule of law while fighting terrorism."<sup>95</sup> However, much preventative work remains to be done to bridge the gap between anti-terrorism policy and WMDs.

Various regional organizations, such as the United Nations Regional Centre for Peace, Disarmament and Development in Latin America (UNLIREC), other regional organizations, along with many non-UN entities such as the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), combat issues of terrorism and the proliferation of WMDs.<sup>96</sup> These organizations can be used as a good point of reference during the research process in uncovering the relationship between terrorism and ensuring the non-proliferation of WMDs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> OPCW, Guidelines for Schedule of Chemicals, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Ibid.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Leitenberg, Milton, An Assessment of the Biological Weapons Threat to the United States, 2015.
<sup>84</sup> Ibid.

<sup>85</sup> UNODA, The Biological Weapons Convention, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Leitenberg, Milton, An Assessment of the Biological Weapons Threat to the United States, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Koufa, The UN, Human Rights and Counter-terrorism, 2015, p.48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> UN, Counter Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> UN, Report of the High Level Panel on Threats, Challenges and Change, 2015, p. 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Ibid.

<sup>93</sup> UNGA, World Summit Outcome, 2005, p. 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> NATO, What is Nato, 2015; OSCE, Arms Control, 2015; UNLIREC, Overview, 2015.



# Role of the International System

### The Security Council

The SC leads international counter-terrorism efforts.<sup>97</sup> Following the 11 September 2001 attacks, the SC adopted resolution 1373 (2001), which combats terrorism by restricting all forms of fiscal support by states to terrorist organizations.<sup>98</sup> Likewise, it requires all states participate in inter-governmental information sharing regarding potential attacks and to fully prosecute terrorists and their supporters.<sup>99</sup> Based off of article seven of the resolution, addressing threats to international peace and security, the SC initiated the Counter Terrorism Committee (CTC).<sup>100</sup> This committee tracks state compliance to the principles set forth in the guidelines.<sup>101</sup> Unfortunately, the lack of clarity surrounding the definition of terrorism continues to be an obstacle, stunting substantial progress in disarmament.<sup>102</sup>

Following the terrorist attacks of 11 September 2001 in the United States of America and subsequent global terrorist attacks, the international community enhanced its understanding of terrorist objectives regarding the acquisition of WMDs.<sup>103</sup> Guided by Article 26 of the *Charter of the United Nations*, the SC adopted resolution 1540 on 28 April 2004.<sup>104</sup> This resolution requires collaboration of all Member States to prevent the spread of nuclear, chemical and biological weapons and monitor their stockpiles.<sup>105</sup>

Resolution 1540 also established the 1540 Committee to stamp out further proliferation of WMDs, including the spread of these weapons to non-state actors such as terrorist organizations. <sup>106</sup> This committee consists of all 15 members of the SC and is divided into four sub-working groups.<sup>107</sup> The working groups include: Monitoring and National Implementation; Assistance; Cooperation with International Organizations; and Transparency and Media Outreach. <sup>108</sup> The purpose of this committee is to assist with implementation of SC resolution 1540 through the working group of experts under certain stipulations, such as disallowing direct assistance and funding.<sup>109</sup> However, this committee also manages a database (matrices) that essentially monitors each state's progress toward the implementation of this resolution.<sup>110</sup> This matrix was initiated in 2005 and is certainly not without its critics. One such critic, Pakistan, stipulated that the SC is a poor representation of the international community and refused to allow inspections from the committee.<sup>111</sup> On 27 April 2006 the SC expanded the scope of the 1540 Committee by adopting resolution 1673, which reestablished the original objectives and bolstered its efforts to advocate full implementation of the resolution.<sup>112</sup> In November 2008, the SC held an open thematic debate on bolstering global security through regulation and the reduction of armaments.<sup>113</sup> Today, the SC continues to combat both terrorism and the proliferation of WMDs.<sup>114</sup>

Various obstacles have emerged regarding the progress of the 1540 Committee. One primary source of skepticism emerged from the fact that not all Member States agree that the acquisition of WMDs by terrorists should be their top priority.<sup>115</sup> Another obstacle includes the responsibility of states to implement the resolution.<sup>116</sup> While this can be

<sup>103</sup> Nuclear Threat Initiative, WMD 411: Your Information Resource on Nuclear, Biological and Chemical Weapons, 2015.
<sup>104</sup> UNSC, Non-Proliferation of Weapons of Mass Destruction (S/RES/1540), 2004.

<sup>105</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>107</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> UN, Counter Terrorism Committee, Executive Directorate, 2015.

<sup>98</sup> CTC, Mandate, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> UN 1540 Committee, Frequently Asked Questions, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> UN 1540 Committee, *Working Groups*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> UN 1540 Committee, Frequently Asked Questions, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> UN 1540 Committee, Committee-Approved Matrices, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> UNODA, Disarmament in the Security Council, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Arms Control Association, A Work in Progress: Resolution 1540 after Ten Years, 2015

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> *Ibid*.



viewed as a positive with regard to sovereignty, alternatively, many "resource challenges have impeded compliance" of states.<sup>117</sup>

# Other United Nations Actions

The GA First Committee has also played a crucial role in the eradication of the proliferation of WMDs through various resolutions.<sup>118</sup> Some of these include GA resolutions 57/83, 59/80 and the *International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism*, 59/290.<sup>119</sup> However, the ambiguity of defining terrorism has posed serious challenges to the progress of the committee.<sup>120</sup> Other organizations that play a significant role in the international system include The United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research, the Weapons of Mass Destruction Commission, and the UNODA.<sup>121</sup> These organizations are excellent resources for uncovering details regarding existing disarmament and non-proliferation framework.

# Conclusion

Looking forward, when considering a countries respective position on preventing the terrorist acquisition of WMDs, it is important to bear in mind the role of SC in upholding international peace and security and preempting escalation of conflict. While the world has yet to see a terrorist attack utilizing WMDs on a mass scale, it is imperative to vigilantly address this issue and save "succeeding generations from the scourge of war."<sup>122</sup>

# **Annotated Bibliography**

Arms Control Association. (2015). *The Nuclear Security Summit* [Report]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: http://www.armscontrol.org/files/ACA\_NSS\_Report\_2015.pdf\_

The Arms Control Association created a report that tracks key metrics for the upcoming Nuclear Security Summit of 2016. This report investigates over a dozen joint statements stipulated at the Nuclear Security Summit of 2014 and monitors their progress. Likewise, it details various state commitments to nuclear security and disarmament. Moreover, state progress regarding the commitments is also analyzed. This will be useful in the research process as it details agenda items that are in need of consideration when framing a countries position on disarmament, and the implementation of SC resolution 1540.

United Nations, General Assembly, Sixty-ninth Session. (2014). *Measures to Prevent Terrorists from acquiring weapons of mass destruction: Report of the Secretary-General (A/69/138)* [Report]. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/69/138

The serious implications of terrorists' acquisition of Weapons of Mass Destruction are the central theme of this report. Likewise, this report outlines comprehensive and achievable measures to be taken in order to prevent terrorists from acquiring Weapons of Mass Destruction. These measures include: bolstering pertinent national security policies, restricting hazardous material usage and controlling related technologies. Moreover, General Assembly Resolution 68/41 of 2014 is discussed, which establishes universal measures preventing the acquisition of Weapons of Mass Destruction by terrorists. Additionally, selected state responses to this plan are outlined in this report, thus providing invaluable insights into this topic.

United Nations, Office for Disarmament Affairs. (2015). *Disarmament Issues* [Website]. Retrieved 25 May 25 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/disarmament/WMD/SGReport Terrorism/</u>

The United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs investigates international security ranging from Weapons of Mass Destruction, acts of terrorism, to overall disarmament. This website

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> UNGA, Resolution 57/83, 2015; UNGA, Resolution 59/80, 2015; UNGA, Resolution 59/290, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Ibid.

<sup>120</sup> UN, Terrorism, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> UNIDIR, About, 2015; Weapons of Mass Destruction Commission, Final Report, 2015; UNODA, Disarmament in the Security Council, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> UN, Charter of the United Nations, 1945.



details various committees' actions towards disarmament of Small Arms and Light Weapons as well as Weapons of Mass Destruction. Likewise, this website also links to a database of relevant General Assembly resolutions, disarmament treaties, state military expenditures as well as the global reported arms trade. In addition there are various resources that will assist with the research process when framing a countries position on this multi-faceted topic.

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Counter-Terrorism Committee* [Website]. Retrieved 23 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.oeg/en.sc.ctc/</u>

This resource is highly relevant and provides crucial background information on the terrorism component of this topic. This committee was created by the Security Council via Resolution 1373 in 2001 and specifically works to address the growing international threat of terrorism. Likewise, it serves as a support network to Member States countering terrorism. Additionally, this resource provides comprehensive information regarding the international legal protocol and procedures that have been adopted in order to address this issue.

United Nations, Treaty Collection. (2015). *Text and Status of the United Nations Conventions on Terrorism* [Website]. Retrieved 06 May 2015 from: http://treaties.un.org/Pages/DB.aspx?path=DB/studies/page2\_en.xml

The United Nations Treaty Collection provides a listing of pertinent resolutions and treaties related to terrorism. This website provides comprehensive information regarding signatories, sponsors and the current status of each treaty. It is important for delegates to consider related treaties, their scope, and understand to which treaties their assigned Member State subscribes.

# **Bibliography**

Arms Control Association. (2015). *The Nuclear Security Summit* [Report]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.armscontrol.org/files/ACA\_NSS\_Report\_2015.pdf</u>

Arms Control Association. (2015). *The Status of the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/ctbtsig</u>

Arms Control Association. (2015). *Strengthening Stability in Turbulent Times* [Report]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: *http://www.armscontrol.org/files/DeepCuts-SecondReport-April2015-Final-web.pdf* 

BBC. (2015). *Charlie Hebdo Attack: Three Days of Terror* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-30708237

BBC. (2015). *Who are Nigeria's Boko Haram Islamists*? [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-13809501

Charter of the United Nations. (1945). Retrieved 4 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/

Counter Terrorism Committee. (2015). *Mandate*. Retrieved 22 May 2015, from: http://www.un.org/Docs/sc/commiyyrrd/1373/

History. (2015). *History of the Cold War* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: http://www.history.com/topics/cold-war/cold-war-history

International Atomic Energy Agency. (2015). *Nuclear Security* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.ns.iaea.org/security/default.htm</u>

International Atomic Energy Agency. (2015). *Key Roles* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/not/key\_role.html

Koufa, K. (2015). *Human Rights and Counter-terrorism* [Website]. Retrieved 11 June 2015 from: http://www2.ohchr.org/english/issues/terrorism/



Leitenberg, M. (2005). Assessing Biological Weapons and Bioterrorism Threat [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.cfr.org/world/crs-report-assessing-biological-weapons-bioterrorism-threat/p9727</u> NGO Committee on Disarmament, Peace, and Security. (2015). *Disarmament Resources* [Website]. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: <u>http://disarm.igc.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=category&id=49&Itemid=41</u>

Nuclear Threat Initiative. (2015). *WMD 411: Your Information Resource on Nuclear, Biological and Chemical Weapons* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.nti.org/f\_wmd411/f2n.html</u>

Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons. (2015). *About OPCW* [Website]. Retrieved 28 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.opcw.org/about-opcw/</u>

Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons. (2015). *The Chemical Weapons Convention* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>https://www.opcw.org/chemical-weapons-convention/</u>

Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons. (2015). *Guidelines for Schedules of Chemicals* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>https://www.opcw.org/chemical-weapons-convention/annex-on-chemicals/a-guidelines-for-schedules-of-chemicals/</u>

Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons. (2001) *The Sarin Gas Attack in Japan and the Related Forensic Investigation* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>https://www.opcw.org/news/article/the-sarin-gas-attack-in-japan-and-the-related-forensic-investigation/</u>

Sanger, David. (2004) *The Khan Network* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://iis-db.stanford.edu/evnts/3889/Khan\_network-paper.pdf</u>

United Kingdom, Foreign and Commonwealth Office. (2015). *Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty Review Conference* 2015 [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/nuclear-non-proliferation-treaty-review-conference-2015</u>

United Nations. (2004). *Report of the High Level Panel on Threats, Challenges and Change* [Report]. Retrieved 11 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/peacebuilding/pdf/historical/hlp\_more\_secure\_world.pdf</u>

United Nations. (2015). 2015 Review Conference [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/conf/npt/2015/index.shtml

United Nations. (2015). *Counter Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate* [Website]. Retrieve 11 June 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/sc/ctc/docs/presskit/2011-01-presskit-en.pdf

United Nations. (2015). *Terrorism* [Website]. Retrieved 11 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/News/dh/infocus/terrorism/sg%20high-level%20panel%20report-terrorism.htm

United Nations, General Assembly, Sixtieth Session. (2005). *World Summit Outcome (A/60/1)* [Website]. Retrieved 11 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/ods/A-RES-60-1-E.pdf</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Sixty-ninth Session. (2014). *Measures to Prevent Terrorists from acquiring weapons of mass destruction: Report of the Secretary-General (A/69/138)* [Report]. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/69/138

United Nations, Institute for Disarmament Research. (2015). *About* [Website]. Retrieved 11 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.unidir.org/about/the-institute</u>

United Nations, Office at Geneva. (2015). *What are Biological and Toxin Weapons*? [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.unog.ch/</u>



United Nations, Office for Disarmament Affairs. (2015). *The Biological Weapons Convention* [Website]. Retrieved 06 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/disarmament/WMD/Bio/</u>

United Nations, Office for Disarmament Affairs. (2015). *Disarmament in the Security Council* [Website]. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/disarmament/HomePage/SC.shtml</u>

United Nations, Office for Disarmament Affairs. (2015). *Disarmament Issues* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/disarmament/HomePage/Issues/</u>

United Nations, Office for Disarmament Affairs. (2015). *Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/disarmament/WMD/Nuclear/NPT.shtml</u>

United Nations, Secretary-General Ban Ki-Moon. (2010). *Secretary-General's address to the 2010 Review Conference of the States Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons* [Statement]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/sg/STATEMENTS/index.asp?nid=4524</u>.

United Nations, Security Council. (2014). Security Council Statement Reaffirms Concern over Weapons of Mass Destruction as It Marks 10 Years since Adopting Landmark Non-proliferation Text [Website]. Retrieved 06 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/press/en/2014/sc11382.doc.htm

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Counter-Terrorism Committee* [Website]. Retrieved 23 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.oeg/en.sc.ctc/</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *United Nations Security Council Resolution 1540* [Website]. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/sc/1540/</u>

United Nations, Treaty Collection. (2015). *Text and Status of the United Nations Conventions on Terrorism* [Website]. Retrieved 06 May 2015 from: <u>http://treaties.un.org/Pages/DB.aspx?path=DB/studies/page2\_en.xml</u>

Weapons of Mass Destruction Commission. (n.d.) *The WMDC Concludes its Collective Work* [Website]. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/disarmament/education/wmdcommission/index.html</u>

Weapons of Mass Destruction Commission. (2015). *Final Report* [Report]. Retrieved 11 June 2015 from: http://fas.org/irp/offdocs/wmdcomm.html

# II. Children and Armed Conflict

"Children are both our reason to eliminate the worst aspects of armed conflict and our best hope for succeeding in that change." <sup>123</sup>

- What steps can be taken by policy makers to ensure that non-state actors uphold the rights of children?
- How can the international community support former child soldiers and reintegrate them into society?
- What are the root causes leading children to engage in armed conflict?

#### Introduction

The negative effects armed conflicts impose on children are vast. In fact, children, the most vulnerable population, are disproportionately impacted by conflict.<sup>124</sup> Whether the child is simply present in the armed conflict zone, or forcibly participating in the conflict itself, the impact is life altering.<sup>125</sup> Children in armed conflict situations are exposed to abductions, military recruitment, killing, maiming, and various forms of exploitation.<sup>126</sup> Likewise, they

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> UNICEF, Machel Study 10-Year Review Children in Armed Conflict in a Changing World, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> UN, Peacekeeping, Children in Conflict, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> *Ibid*.



are subject to inadequate food, water and basic living supplies.<sup>127</sup> The issue of armed conflict indiscriminately impacts children.<sup>128</sup> Without upholding and protecting the rights of the child, international peace and security will be undermined, and the lives of the world's future generations will be compromised.<sup>129</sup>

In the past several decades it has become increasingly clear that the nature of conflict is changing.<sup>130</sup> This shift in warfare is evidenced in tactics as well as the character of conflict overall.<sup>131</sup> Some of these shifts include an absence of traditional battlefields, the emergence of multi-party conflicts, and the strategic targeting of educational and medicinal establishments.<sup>132</sup> For instance, the use of children to deploy suicide bombs has emerged as a weapon of warfare and is becoming all too frequent.<sup>133</sup> On 10 January 2015, the militant group Boko Haram, active in Nigeria, used a ten-year-old girl as a vessel to deploy a terrorist attack.<sup>134</sup> This child was strapped with a suicide bomb and forced to execute an attack in a busy market place, killing herself, along with many others. <sup>135</sup> Armed conflict has long-term pervasive impacts on children both physically and mentally, thus the international community must do everything in its power to end the use of children in armed conflict.<sup>136</sup>

# International and Regional Framework

The first international acknowledgement of the rights of the child was stipulated in the *Geneva Declaration on the Rights of the Child*, which was adopted in 1924 by the League of Nations.<sup>137</sup> In this document there are five major acknowledgements made for children.<sup>138</sup> One of these stipulates that "[t]he child must be the first to receive relief in times of distress." <sup>139</sup> Additionally, this declaration discusses orphaned children, and calls for adult assistance to children during times of conflict. <sup>140</sup> Following the creation of the UN, the rights of the child have gradually expanded and have become a central topic of discussion within the international community.<sup>141</sup>

Various international human rights frameworks have paved the way for the rights of the child to be recognized. For instance, the 1948 *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* (UDHR) briefly mentions the rights of children in regard to education.<sup>142</sup> However, the UDHR makes no mention of the rights of children during conflict.<sup>143</sup> This oversight was later addressed when the UN adopted General Assembly resolution 1386, which builds upon the aforementioned *Declaration of the Rights of the Child*.<sup>144</sup> While the majority of the rights do not pertain to armed conflict directly, various articles, such as article nine, prohibit the "occupation of employment which could prejudice his health" essentially outlawing the use of child soldiers.<sup>145</sup>

A notable milestone evolved out of GA resolution 48/157, which called for an independent expert to investigate the status of children and armed conflict.<sup>146</sup> The resulting report was the Graça Machel's 1996 report regarding the impact of armed conflict on children.<sup>147</sup> Since its release, policymakers, NGOs, academics and the media have paid even closer attention to the issue.<sup>148</sup> This groundbreaking report, which identified children as the primary recipient of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> UN, Child Soldiers Virtual Statistics on the Frontline, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> SRSG, Changing Nature of Conflict, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Reuters, *Child Suicide Bomber Kills at least 16 in Nigeria*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> League of Nations, Geneva Declaration on the Rights of the Child, 1924.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> UN, Child Soldiers Virtual Statistics on the Frontline, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> UNGA, Geneva Declaration on the Rights of the Child, 1959.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Universal Declaration of Human Rights, 1946, Articles 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> UNICEF, Factsheet, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Ibid.



the consequences of war, led the GA to adopt resolution 51/77.<sup>149</sup> This resolution created the mandate that appointed a Special Representative on the Impact of Armed Conflict on Children (SRSG).<sup>150</sup> Subsequently, the first debate hosted by the SC on children and armed conflict ensued. <sup>151</sup> In 1997, as a result of an international symposium discussing the prevention of the recruitment of children into the armed forces in Cape Town, South Africa, child soldiers were defined as:

"any person under 18 years of age who is part of any kind of regular or irregular armed force or armed group in any capacity, including but not limit to cooks, porters, messengers and anyone accompanying such groups, other than family members. The definition includes girls recruited for sexual purposes and for forced marriage. It does not, therefore, only refer to a child who is carrying or has carried arms."<sup>152</sup>

Establishing a definition for child soldiers was a significant benchmark, creating a level of accountability between states by standardizing an appropriate age to enlist in armed forces.<sup>153</sup> This act indicated to the international community that children have inalienable rights that must be protected.<sup>154</sup>

In 1998, the *International Convention on the Rights of the Child* (CRC) was adopted, which served as a catalyst for the international community to united and shine light on the egregious use of children in war.<sup>155</sup> Notably, this convention is the most rapidly and widely accepted human rights treaty in history.<sup>156</sup> However, despite substantial progress, today more than 300,000 boys and girls under the age of 18 remain involved in armed conflict in over 30 states worldwide.<sup>157</sup>

The main objective of the CRC is to protect international law pertaining to the rights of children.<sup>158</sup> Essentially, the CRC attempts to expand the rights outlined in the UDHR, ICCPR, and ICESCR explicitly to children.<sup>159</sup> Article 38 of the CRC is noteworthy and contains four provisions dedicated to children in armed conflict.<sup>160</sup> The first provision calls on States Parties to the convention to uphold international law for children during times of armed conflict.<sup>161</sup> The second provision stipulates that no child under 15 years of age should have a direct part in conflict, which includes the use of child soldiers.<sup>162</sup> Provision three expands on the second provision by forbidding state recruitment of children under the age of 15.<sup>163</sup> Moreover, this provision encourages states to target their recruitment to individuals who have reached 18 years of age.<sup>164</sup> Lastly, the fourth provision emphasizes the responsibility of states to care for children who have been impacted by armed conflict in various capacities.<sup>165</sup>

The Committee on the Rights of the Child was also born out of the CRC.<sup>166</sup> This committee is composed of experts nominated by states party to the CRC, who are responsible for monitoring compliance to the convention.<sup>167</sup> Likewise, State Parties are obliged to submit reports to the committee, which are then crosschecked with reports

- <sup>153</sup> *Ibid*.
- <sup>154</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> UNICEF, *Factsheet*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> UNICEF, Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Children, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> UNICEF, Cape Town Principles and Best Practices on the Recruitment of Children into the Armed Forces and on Demobilization and Social Reintegration of Child Soldiers in Africa, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> UNGA, Convention on the Rights of the Child (A/RES/44/25), 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> UNICEF, Factsheet, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> UNGA, Convention on the Rights of the Child (A/RES/44/25), 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> UNICEF, Convention on the Rights of the Child, 1989, Par. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> UNGA, Convention on the Rights of the Child (A/RES/44/25), 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> UNGA, Convention on the Rights of the Child, 1989, Par. 3; United Nations Department of Public Information, Background Note: Children's Rights. 1995, Par. 44.



from NGOs for validation.<sup>168</sup> Essentially, this committee provides a level of state accountability regarding upholding the rights enshrined in the CRC.<sup>169</sup>

Building off of the work of this committee, the GA also adopted the *Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict*, which was implemented in 2002.<sup>170</sup> However, this protocol was not without its opposition.<sup>171</sup> The primary contention arose over the age for voluntary involvement in the armed forces.<sup>172</sup> This protocol forbids the recruitment of any individual under the age of 18 into a military.<sup>173</sup> Additionally, this protocol encourages states to cooperate in the reintegration process for children who have been involved in conflict.<sup>174</sup> It should be noted that the Committee on the Rights of the Child also monitors the implementation of the three optional protocols.<sup>175</sup>

### Role of the International System

### United Nations Security Council

The SC works tirelessly protecting the rights of the child in armed conflict.<sup>176</sup> Since 1999 over ten UNSC resolutions have been adopted directly addressing this issue.<sup>177</sup> The initial resolution introduced, SC resolution 1261, emphasized the importance of this topic and why it is worthy of further attention from the international community.<sup>178</sup> This was significant because for the first time the legally binding arm of the UN showcased this highly important issue.<sup>179</sup> Subsequently, SC resolution1314 highlighted the dire need for the protection of refugees and displaced persons.<sup>180</sup> Additionally, this resolution introduced a component for the protection of children under the mandate of UN peacekeepers.<sup>181</sup>

In 2001, SC resolution 1379 called for the Secretary-General to compile a report essentially black-listing all parties to armed conflict that disregard the rights of the child and violate international commitments.<sup>182</sup> To date, the SC has advocated for the rights of the child and accordingly taken many actions related to children in armed conflict, such as initiating the working group on children and armed conflict and tracking progress on the implementation of action plans centered on children and war.<sup>183</sup> Likewise, through the working group on children and armed conflict. <sup>184</sup> These egregious violations include: killing and maiming Children; recruitment and use of children as soldiers; sexual violence against children; attacks against schools or hospitals; denial of humanitarian access for children; and the abduction of children.<sup>185</sup>

<sup>172</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> UNGA, Convention on the Rights of the Child, 1989, Par. 3; United Nations Department of Public Information, Background Note: Children's Rights. 1995, Par. 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> UNGA, *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, 1989, Par. 3; United Nations Department of Public Information, *Background Note: Children's Rights*. 1995, Par. 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup>UNGA, Optional protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography (A/RES/54/263), 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> International Committee of the Red Cross, *Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> UNGA, Optional protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography (*A*/*RES*/54/263), 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> International Committee of the Red Cross, *Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> OHCHR, Fact Sheet No.10 (Rev.1), The Rights of the Child, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> UNSC, Security Council Resolutions, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> UNSC, Resolution 1261 (S/RES/1261 (1999)), 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> UNSC, Resolution 1379 S/RES/1379, 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> UNSC, Resolution 1612 S/RES/1612, 2005

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> *Ibid*.



# Case Study: Syrian Civil War

Since the onset of the armed conflict in Syria in 2011, various violations of international human rights law have transpired.<sup>186</sup> Human Rights Watch has reported that both states and non-state actors have been sending children to the front line of the conflict.<sup>187</sup> The first such report was documented in 2012 when boys as young as 14 were being used in support roles for the "Free Syrian Army".<sup>188</sup> Since then, the use of child soldiers has escalated with the emergence of extremist groups such as Jabhat al-Nusra and the Islamic State of Iraq and al-Sham (ISIS).<sup>189</sup> Many children are recruited through promises of education, jobs and various other incentives, and then given no alternative but to pick up arms.<sup>190</sup> Likewise, many armed groups strategically target and recruit children to bolster the group's objectives and send them on suicide missions.<sup>191</sup> While the exact number of children taking place in Syria's armed conflict is unknown, in 2014, a Syrian monitoring group reported over 194 non-civilian male children casualties since 2011.<sup>192</sup> Sadly, this case is not isolated to Syria and plagues various Member States globally.<sup>193</sup>

### Conclusion

The aftermath of armed conflict is not simply reflected by the number of children killed or injured, but rather, it is reflected in the number of children forced to grow up without family and without critical support for their physical and emotional needs. In fact often times this disintegration of developmental support results in not only a child being a victim, but later, the child becomes a perpetrator of conflict. Conflict drastically alters lives, thus, it is imperative that the international community ensures that our future generation, our youth, enjoy the freedom in which they are entitled. Looking forward, it is important to consider what actions the SC can take in order to improve existing mechanisms combating the use of children in armed conflict. Likewise, consider why protecting the rights of children impacts international peace and security. Lastly, it's important to think about what issues can prevent states from protecting the rights of the child and what can be done to preemptively address potential roadblocks.

# **Annotated Bibliography**

United Nations, General Assembly, Forty-fourth Session. (1989). *Convention on the Rights of the Child* (*A*/*RES*/44/25). Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/44/a44r025.htm</u>

This document is highly important and outlines the inalienable rights of the child. Understanding this framework is essential in addressing this topic as it paves the way for subsequent global initiatives pertaining to the rights of the child. Likewise, this document can assist delegates with framing their country's position regarding what policy concerns are most pressing according to their country. This document is essential in international law and attempts to standardize the rights that all children are inherently entitled globally. This document will aide delegates' research processes by providing an overarching understanding of the rights of the child overall.

United Nations, General Assembly, Forty-fourth Session. (2000). *Optional protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography (A/RES/54/263)*. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un-documents.net/a54r263.htm</u>

The optional protocol on Convention on the Rights of the Child is highly important and discusses children and armed conflict specifically. In addition, this protocol will guide delegates in understanding the manner in which the General Assembly is attempting to address this issue child soldiers and the many ways in which children are negatively impacted in armed conflict. Likewise, whether or not a delegate's represented Member State has signed or ratified this protocol will clarify their position on many issues pertaining to children in armed conflict.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014,p.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014, p. 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014, p. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014, p. 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014, p. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014, p. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014, p. 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Maybe we Live and Maybe we Die", 2014, p. 13.



United Nations, Security Council. 4037th Meeting. (1999). *Resolution 1261 (S/RES/1261 (1999))*. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/CAC%20SRES%201261.pdf</u>

Resolution 1261 is the foundation on the topic of children and armed conflict. In fact, this resolution was the first adopted addressing this issue. This resolution set the stage for the rights of the child being an integral focal point of the UNSC. Resulting, from the actions of the SC prioritizing the issue of children in armed conflict, States began to follow suite and consider ensuring overall rights of the child.

United Nations, Security Council. (2004). *Resolution 1539 (S/RES/1539 (2004))*. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/411236fd4.pdf.

Security Council resolution 1539 (2004) outlines six grave human rights violations against children during times of armed conflict. This resolution stipulates the six most egregious violations of child rights which include: use and recruitment of child soldiers, abducting, killing, maiming, raping or using other forms of sexual violence towards children, as well as carrying out armed attacks on schools. Likewise, the resolution attempts to establish a level of State accountability for infringing on the rights of the child. This resolution is foundational for subsequent international actions regarding children and armed conflict.

United Nations Children's Fund. (2015). *Machel Study 10-Year Strategic Review Children in Armed Conflict in a Changing World* [Report]. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from:

http://www.unicef.org/publications/files/Machel Study 10 Year Strategic Review EN 030909.pdf

This strategic plan was instrumental in framing the discussion of the rights of the child globally, Likewise, this report, garnered the attention of policy-makers, scholars and the media regarding the issue of children in armed conflict. This comprehensive report can help delegates understand the wide array of influence that armed conflict has on the youth. Likewise, this report can be useful for framing a plan of action in order to address the gaps in international framework.

# **Bibliography**

Human Rights Watch. (2015). "Maybe We Live, Maybe We Die" [Report]. Retrieved 12 June 2015 from: http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/syria0614\_crd\_ForUpload.pdf

International Committee of the Red Cross. (2015). *Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict* [Website]. Retrieved 12 June 2015 from: https://www.icrc.org/ihl/INTRO/595?OpenDocument

League of Nations. (1924). *Geneva Declaration on the Rights of the Child* [Report]. Retrieved 27 May 2015 from: http://www.un-documents.net/gdrc1924.htm

Reuters. (2015). *Child Suicide Bomber Kills at least 16 in Nigeria* [Website]. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/01/10/us-nigeria-violence-potiskum-idUSKBN0KJ0HH20150110

United Nations. (n.d.). *Child Soldiers Virtual Statistics on the Frontline*. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/cyberschoolbus/briefing/soldiers/soldiers.pdf

United Nations, General Assembly, Forty-fourth Session. (1989). *Convention on the Rights of the Child* (*A*/*RES*/44/25). Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/44/a44r025.htm</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Forty-eighth Session. (1993). *Protection of children affected by armed conflicts* (A/RES/ 48/157) [Resolution]. Retrieved 27 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/48/a48r157.htm</u>

United Nations, General Assembly, Forty-fourth Session. (2000). *Optional protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict and on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography (A/RES/54/263)*. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un-documents.net/a54r263.htm</u>



United Nations, Security Council. 4037th Meeting. (1999). *Resolution 1261 (S/RES/1261 (1999))*. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/CAC%20SRES%201261.pdf</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2000). *Resolution 1314 (S/RES/1314 (2000))*. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: http://daccess-ods.un.org/TMP/2243196.8152523.html

United Nations, Security Council. (2004). *Resolution 1539 (S/RES/1539 (2004))*. Retrieved 6 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/411236fd4.pdf</u>.

United Nations, Security Council.(2009). *Resolution 1882 (S/RES/1882 (2009))*. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: http://www.unrol.org/files/SC-RESOLUTION1882-2009.pdf

United Nations, Security Council. (2014). *Resolution 2143 (S/RES/2143 (2014))*. Retrieved 06 May 2015 from: http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s res 2143.pdf

United Nations Children's Fund. (1997). *Cape Town Principles and Best Practices on the Recruitment of Children into the Armed Forces and on Demobilization and Social Reintegration of Child Soldiers in Africa* [Website]. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.unicef.org/emerg/files/Cape\_Town\_Principles(1).pdf</u>

United Nations Children's Fund. (1996). *Promotion and Protection of the Rights of Children* [Report]. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.unicef.org/graca/a51-306\_en.pdf</u>

United Nations Children's Fund. (2015). *Factsheet Child Soldiers* [Website]. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: http://www.unicef.org/emerg/files/childsoldiers.pdf

United Nations Children's Fund. (2015). *Machel Study 10-Year Strategic Review Children in Armed Conflict in a Changing World* [Report]. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: http://www.unicef.org/publications/files/Machel Study 10 Year Strategic Review EN 030909.pdf

United Nations Children's Fund. (2015). *What We Do* [Website]. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.unicef.org/about/who/index\_mission.html</u>

United Nations Peacekeeping. (2015). *Children in Conflict* [Website]. Retrieved 25 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/issues/children/</u>

United Nations, Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children and Armed Conflict. (2015). *Root Causes of Child Recruitment* [Website]. Retrieved 06 May 2015 from: https://childrenandarmedconflict.un.org/effects-of-conflict/root-causes-of-child-soldiering/

*Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. (1946). Retrieved 27 May 2015 from: http://www.ohchr.org/EN/UDHR/Documents/UDHR Translations/eng.pdf

Security Council Working Group on Children and Armed Conflict. (2015). *Security Council Resolutions* [Website]. Retrieved 06 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/sc/committees/WGCAAC/</u>

Watchlist on Children and Armed Conflict. (2015). *Why are UN Security Council Resolutions Important for the Children and Armed Conflict Agenda* [Website]. Retrieved 26 May 2015 from: http://watchlist.org/?s=Resolution+1882+%282009



# III. Women, Peace and Security: The Implementation of Security Council Resolution 1325

- How can the Security Council consistently implement resolution 1325 and the entire women, peace and • security agenda in peacekeeping missions?
- How can the Security Council effectively implement resolution 1325 in the contexts of mass displacement and violent extremism?
- In light of the fifteenth anniversary of resolution 1325, what gaps in the women, peace and security agenda can the Security Council address, and what next steps can it take on gender mainstreaming?

# Introduction

Security Council resolution 1325 resulted from efforts by women peace activists and civil society organizations working to prevent conflict and ensure women's participation in all aspects of peace and security.<sup>194</sup> The resolution emerged from the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (1979) (CEDAW) and the Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing, China.<sup>195</sup> The commitments of the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action are included in resolution 1325's preamble.<sup>196</sup> CEDAW established the legal standards for achieving gender equality in national governments and acts as "the international bill of rights for women."197 There is a synergy between CEDAW and resolution 1325, in which CEDAW serves as a guide for strategic action and resolution 1325 broadens the scope of CEDAW to peace and security issues.<sup>198</sup> Women, peace and security (WPS) is the term used to refer to women's right to participate in conflict prevention, resolution, peacebuilding processes, and post-conflict reconstruction.<sup>199</sup> WPS also includes special measures to protect women, ending to impunity for crimes of violence against women, and mainstreaming gender issues in peacekeeping operations.<sup>200</sup> As the fifteenth anniversary of resolution 1325 approaches, there are still structural obstacles in the UN system that prevent a fully gender-informed approach to peace and security issues.<sup>201</sup>

# International and Regional Framework

Resolution 1325, the foundation of the WPS framework, formally recognized that conflict affects women and men differently and that women have critical roles to play in peace and security processes and institutions.<sup>202</sup> The SC integrates WPS as a cross-cutting issue in its work, as gender equality is "a prerequisite for peaceful, inclusive and just societies."<sup>203</sup> Since the adoption of resolution 1325, the SC has expanded the WPS framework by adopting six subsequent resolutions, which developed the SC's response to women's participation and protection.<sup>204</sup> The WPS resolutions act as a call to action for the SC, the UN system, and Member States, reflecting that a, "non-gendered understanding of conflict significantly undermines international peace and security efforts."205

National and regional action plans aim to institutionalize resolution 1325 in all areas of society through increased coordination and mobilization.<sup>206</sup> Over eighty states have committed to WPS through regional organizations and national action plans on the implementation of resolution 1325.207 The African Union (AU), for example, has incorporated gender expertise in field missions and needs assessment teams and appointed their first Special Envoy for WPS.<sup>208</sup> They have also launched a major five year program from 2015-2020 on gender, peace and security.<sup>209</sup>

<sup>202</sup> United States Institute of Peace, What is U.N. Security Council Resolution 1325 and Why is it so Critical Today?, 2015.

- <sup>203</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014.
- <sup>204</sup> UNSC, Statement by the President of the Security Council (S/PRST/2014/21), 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, pp. 2-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> UN Development Fund for Women. CEDAW and Security Council Resolution 1325: A Quick Guide, p. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> UN Development Fund for Women. CEDAW and Security Council Resolution 1325: A Quick Guide, p. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> UN Development Fund for Women. CEDAW and Security Council Resolution 1325: A Quick Guide, p. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Consortium on Gender, Security and Human Rights, Working in the Field, 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Shepherd, Gender Matters in Global Politics: A feminist introduction to international relations, 2010, p. 161.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, 2015 Civil Society Women, Peace and Security Roadmap, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 30.



The AU has, additionally, worked on finalizing their zero-tolerance policy of sexual exploitation and abuse (SEA), although there are still gaps in accountability.<sup>210</sup> In another example, the European Union has deployed gender advisors or trainers with 70 percent of their missions, and the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe had gender focal points in all of their field operations in 2013.<sup>211</sup> The North Atlantic Treaty Organization also has a new project on indicators for the implementation of resolution 1325.<sup>212</sup>

# Role of the International System

WPS has been incorporated into the SC's working methods through two open debates on WPS in October and Sexual Violence in Conflict in April.<sup>213</sup> Arria-formula meetings provide a confidential opportunity for the SC to receive additional briefings on WPS and exchange views and engage in direct dialogue outside the official SC chamber.<sup>214</sup> The most recent meeting in May 2015 focused on the 1325 Global Study and the High-Level Review.<sup>215</sup> The SC has also started considering WPS in thematic issues, including small arms and light weapons (SALW) and counter-terrorism, as well as sanctions regimes.<sup>216</sup> Less progress has been made incorporating WPS into the SC's field visits, with many inconsistencies in the 2013 visits to Yemen, the Great Lakes region, and Addis Ababa.<sup>217</sup>

The UN has expanded WPS in its internal structure through the foundation of the United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women) in 2010.<sup>218</sup> UN Women leads and coordinates the UN's work on all aspects of gender equality, including elimination of discrimination and empowerment of women.<sup>219</sup> The Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict (SRSG SViC) has a narrower mandate focusing only on sexual violence.<sup>220</sup> SViC includes rape, sexual slavery, forced prostitution, forced pregnancy, and enforced sterilization related to conflict, which "take place against a backdrop of structural genderbased discrimination."<sup>211</sup> Recent use of sexual violence by non-state actors as a form of persecution has brought new urgency to the SRSG SViC's work.<sup>222</sup>

# The Four Pillars of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda and Areas for Improvement

The pillars of WPS are protection, participation, prevention, and relief and recovery.<sup>223</sup> The protection pillar is the mostly widely known and requires protecting women and girls from sexual and gender-based violence (SGBV), as well as protecting their broader human rights in conflict and post conflict.<sup>224</sup> The participation pillar seeks to include women in all aspects of peace and security, including peace negotiations, elections, and peacekeeping missions.<sup>225</sup> Conflict prevention links gender equality and accountability and justice for crimes against women with the likelihood of future outbreaks of conflict.<sup>226</sup> There are numerous aspects of relief and recovery to protect women's rights and empower them post-conflict, from access to economic opportunities to education and healthcare.<sup>227</sup>

The primary concern of the protection pillar is SGBV, which includes incidents of rape, harassment, sexual slavery, and forced marriage, and remains underreported due to stigmatization of survivors and lack of access to health,

<sup>216</sup> SC Report, Cross-Cutting Report: Women, Peace and Security, 2014.

- <sup>218</sup> UN-Women, *About UN Women*.
- <sup>219</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014; UNSC, Conflict Related Sexual Violence: Report of the Secretary-General (S/2015/203), 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> What's in Blue, Women, Peace and Security: Open Debate and Presidential Statement, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> UNSC, Working Methods Handbook, 2002; What's in Blue, Arria-Formula Meeting on Women, Peace and Security and the 2015 Peace and Security Reviews, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> What's in Blue, Arria-Formula Meeting on Women, Peace and Security and the 2015 Peace and Security Reviews, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> UNSC, Conflict Related Sexual Violence: Report of the Secretary-General (S/2015/203), 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> UNSC, Conflict Related Sexual Violence: Report of the Secretary-General (S/2015/203), 2015 p. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> United States Institute of Peace, What is U.N. Security Council Resolution 1325 and Why is it so Critical Today?, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14*, 2015. <sup>225</sup> UNSC, *Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693)*, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014.



reproductive, and psychosocial services.<sup>228</sup> General Roméo Dallaire, Force Commander for the United Nations Assistance Mission for Rwanda, noted that sexual violence is being used as a weapon of war on a massive and deliberate scale which impacts several generations, including through HIV infections.<sup>229</sup> The protection pillar also includes sexual exploitation and abuse (SEA) by UN personnel.<sup>230</sup> Consistently implementing the zero tolerance policy to address SEA is another component of women's protection in the context of SC mandates.<sup>231</sup> In regard to women's protection, there are examples of good practice across the breadth of the UN's work to build upon. Such examples include identifying security concerns for female internally displaced persons in Darfur, engaging men and boys in changing attitudes about SGBV in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, efforts to combat impunity through the use of mobile courts in the International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda, and the "Right Up Front" initiative to strengthen the UN's ability to respond to and prevent serious human rights violations, including in WPS.<sup>232</sup> In his 2014 report, the Secretary-General also noted the importance of including women's broader protection concerns, including discrimination, in SC mandates to address violations against women human rights defenders and women's civil society organizations.<sup>233</sup>

The importance of women's participation established in resolution 1325 was built upon in Security Council resolution 2122, especially as women have been systematically excluded from conflict prevention, resolution, and rebuilding efforts, which threatens the sustainability of peace agreements.<sup>234</sup> A key component of women's participation is the inclusion of women as negotiators in peace processes, with Colombia and Afghanistan being positive examples.<sup>235</sup> Women's participation in elections as both voters and candidates is also necessary to close the global gender gap in elected officials.<sup>236</sup> Women's participation in peacekeeping missions is, additionally, an important component of WPS in the UN system, although targets of 20% female police officers and increasing the number of female military personnel are still distant.<sup>237</sup> While the SC's work in Afghanistan, Libya, Sierra Leone and Cote D'Ivoire were the strongest policy examples of women's participation, more needs to be done to translate policy into action and link women's empowerment with women's protection to fulfill resolutions 1325 and 2122.<sup>238</sup>

Conflict prevention, and resolving conflict non-violently, was one of the primary reasons for the adoption of resolution 1325.<sup>239</sup> Prevention of conflict and violence against women is incorporated into the SC's work through promoting gender equality, accountability, and justice, along with control of SALW.<sup>240</sup> Security Council resolution 2117 linked the accumulation and use of SALW with not only fueling armed conflict but also exacerbating SGBV and violence perpetrated against women.<sup>241</sup> Including a gender lens in security sector reform and access to justice, along with reparations, increases the promotion of women's human rights and acts as a deterrent for violations against women post-conflict.<sup>242</sup> Although the prevention aspect of WPS has been the least explored, there is great potential in the normative framework of resolutions 1325 and 2122 to address the root causes of conflict and strengthen early warning mechanisms.<sup>243</sup>

There are numerous aspects of relief and recovery in WPS.<sup>244</sup> Disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration is an essential area in which to include WPS to address the needs of women in insecure areas who are former combatants,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, pp. 6-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> UN Audiovisual Library, The Implementation of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> SC Report, Cross-Cutting Report: Women, Peace and Security, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, pp. 7, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, pp. 9, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, 2015 Civil Society Women, Peace and Security Roadmap, 2015; NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, pp. 2-3.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14*, 2015;
NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, 2015 Civil Society Women, Peace and Security Roadmap, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> UNSC, Small arms and light weapons (S/RES/21117 (2013)), 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014.



associated with armed groups, or living in the communities where ex-combatants are returning.<sup>245</sup> Additionally, women in situations of displacement suffer disproportionately from SGBV and other human rights violations.<sup>246</sup> Since the number of displaced persons is currently the highest it has been since World War II, it is critical to include a gender lens in humanitarian aid and empower displaced women.<sup>247</sup>

# Inconsistency in Implementation of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda in Situations of Mass Displacement

Although there has been growth of a normative framework in the SC through the WPS resolutions, there are substantive inconsistencies in the SC's implementation of the entire agenda across different missions' mandates and reporting to the SC.<sup>248</sup> The SC's lack of internalization of WPS and the need to strengthen working methods is evident in their responses to crisis situations at the country level.<sup>249</sup> As of April 2015, over 1.5 million people were displaced in South Sudan and over 100,000 people were displaced in Abyei area between Sudan and South Sudan.<sup>250</sup> Women and girls have been disproportionately impacted by mass displacement in the region, facing significant security risks, yet the SC's response has not been consistent.<sup>251</sup> In the missions of the United Nations Mission in South Sudan (UMISS) and the United Nations Interim Security Force for Abyei (UNISFA), although they were mandated within weeks of each other and are very close geographically, there is a large disparity in their WPS mandates.<sup>252</sup> UNISFA is mandated to aid mediation in the border dispute between Sudan and South Sudan, protect civilians, and assist delivery of humanitarian aid.<sup>253</sup> Its mandate, however, contains no WPS, except for a brief mention of SEA.<sup>254</sup> On the other hand, although not a perfect example across all WPS pillars, UNMISS's mandate does include WPS.255 It incorporates women's participation in peace processes, conflict prevention, and mission staffing; women's protection, including Women's Protection Advisors, SGBV, and SEA; and accountability and justice in regard to SGBV.<sup>256</sup> Although there is variability in reporting, UMISS's report from November 2014 comprehensively responded to the WPS components in its mandate.<sup>257</sup> It reported on combating SGBV, with women's participation, accountability, and services for survivors; and women's participation in peace talks, <sup>258</sup>

### Obstacles and Challenges, and the Fifteenth Anniversary of Security Council Resolution 1325

There are still challenges in WPS at the implementation level that can be addressed as part of the High-Level Review in October 2015 at the fifteenth anniversary of resolution 1325.<sup>259</sup> The UN is reviewing a significant portion of its agenda with these reviews and the Peace Operations and Peacekeeping Architecture Reviews, and will receive recommendations from all three.<sup>260</sup> Deputy Secretary-General Jan Eliasson stated the importance of all of the reviews mutually reinforcing each other and bringing all three processes together to fully implement WPS.<sup>261</sup> While the number of resolutions, which mention WPS is increasing, there is inconsistency in mandating and implementing all four pillars of WPS.<sup>262</sup> There is also a lack of mainstreaming across the entire UN system, including action and accountability of the SC, with WPS being advocated for by individuals.<sup>263</sup> Gender mainstreaming is a strategy to

<sup>256</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> What's in Blue, Women, Peace and Security: Open Debate and Presidential Statement, 2014; UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014, p. 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14, 2015; UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14*, 2015.
<sup>250</sup> Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre, *South Sudan IDP Figure Analysis*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> UNSC, Conflict Related Sexual Violence: Report of the Secretary-General (S/2015/203), 2015 p. 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> UN, UNISFA, 2015; United Nations, UNMISS, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> UNSC, Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2205 (2015)), 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> UNSC, Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2187 (2014)), 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on South Sudan (S/2014/821), 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Open Letter in Advance of the 15th Anniversary of SCR 1325 (2000), 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> UN Audiovisual Library, The Implementation of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> SC Report, Cross-Cutting Report: Women, Peace and Security, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14, 2015.



ensure gender equality is central to all UN initiatives, including peacekeeping and committee work.<sup>264</sup> WPS is, furthermore, not consistently implemented at the country level in various missions and at the broader thematic level, especially the participation pillar.<sup>265</sup> Actions the SC can take at the High-Level Review to improve their work on WPS include mandating gender in all missions, sanctions regimes, and thematic issues.<sup>266</sup>

# Case Study: Violent Extremism in Nigeria: Use of Resolution 1325 by Civil Society and UN Women

Deputy Secretary-General Jan Eliasson noted at a recent panel discussion on the High-Level Review that violent extremism is directly targeting women, restricting their education and political participation, and controlling their bodies through horrific violence.<sup>267</sup> Forced marriage, enslavement, and sale of women and girls is central to Boko Haram's operations, including the kidnapping of 276 Chibok school girls in 2014, in spite of Nigeria's national action plan.<sup>268</sup> Women and girls rescued from Boko Haram described how militants killed the men and boys in their families in front of them when they were abducted.<sup>269</sup> During captivity, they survived near starvation, constant monitoring including bondage, and, when it appeared they might be rescued, stoning.<sup>270</sup> In response, UN Women and women's civil society organizations have partnered on a number of initiatives using resolution 1325 to empower women, including a "Women's Situation Room" to ensure women's participation in elections and "Orange Ur 'hood' and "Orange Street" events for the International Day for the Elimination of Violence Against Women.<sup>271</sup> Women's civil society organizations in northeastern Nigeria are meeting with armed groups, rescuing women and girls, and providing services to survivors.<sup>272</sup> Organizations like the women-led Nigeria Stability and Reconciliation Program are advocating for the full implementation of resolution 1325, mobilizing the most marginalized, poor, and illiterate women who have been transformed by their ordeals into peace builders.<sup>273</sup> These women are now speaking on community radio and establishing safe spaces and peace clubs to equip survivors with life skills.<sup>274</sup> Women's civil society organizations already working on countering, reducing, and preventing violent extremism can be prioritized and supported by the SC as part of its thematic consideration of the issue.<sup>275</sup>

# Conclusion

Challenges in the consistent implementation and operationalization of WPS commitments can be overcome to adequately respond to the needs of women, and the upcoming High-Level Review is an optimal time for action.<sup>276</sup> Specific areas to improve information on WPS in the SC include briefings, reports, field missions, and cooperation with civil society and UN Women.<sup>277</sup> The SC can increase implementation of resolution 1325 and WPS as a cross-cutting issue by including all pillars of WPS in all mandates, reports, and briefings to incorporate WPS at the basis of all country-specific missions and thematic agenda items.<sup>278</sup> As Deputy Secretary-General Jan Eliasson stated, women's issues are cross-cutting in the widest definition of the word.<sup>279</sup> Such work is imperative, since any peace and security processes cannot "be effective if half the population is left on the sidelines."<sup>280</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> UN-Women, Gender Mainstreaming.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> SC Report, Cross-Cutting Report: Women, Peace and Security, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14, 2015; UNSC, Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> UN Audiovisual Library, The Implementation of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> UNSC, Conflict Related Sexual Violence: Report of the Secretary-General (S/2015/203), 2015 p. 23-24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> BBC, Boko Haram freed Nigerian women tell of captivity horror, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> UN-Women, UN Women West and Central Africa: Nigeria, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> UNSC, Summary record of 7428th meeting (S/PV.7428), 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, Open Letter to Permanent Representatives to the UN, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, 2015 Civil Society Women, Peace and Security Roadmap, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14*, 2015; UNSC. Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693), 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, *Open Letter in Advance of the 15th Anniversary of SCR 1325 (2000)*, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> UN Audiovisual Library, The Implementation of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda, 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> NGO WG on Women, Peace and Security, 2015 Civil Society Women, Peace and Security Roadmap, 2015.



# **Annotated Bibliography**

Consortium on Gender, Security and Human Rights. (2004). *Working in the Field: Practitioners Discuss UN Security Council Resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security*. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://genderandsecurity.org/sites/default/files/cohn\_puechguirbal\_gahunga\_and\_raven-</u>roberts\_consortium\_lecture\_4-26-2004.pdf

The Consortium on Gender, Security and Human Rights was founded in 2002 to integrate the study of gender and human rights, security, and armed conflict. Although this lecture record is older, it is an excellent and still very relevant example of field practitioners explaining barriers to implementation of Security Council resolution 1325 (2000), the importance of gender mainstreaming, and an example of one attempt to do so, and ways in which local women's organizations took ownership of resolution 1325 shortly after its adoption. Delegates should find this source helpful after they have researched Security Council resolution 1325 and are ready to look in more detail at possible challenges and next steps. In particular, the first two speakers, Carol Cohn and Nadine Puechguirbal, cover issues still relevant and are still working in the field today. Delegates should find Dr. Puechguirbal's description of the relations among different United Nations entities and offices particularly enlightening on how to better incorporate gender into United Nations missions.

NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security. (2015). *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://womenpeacesecurity.org/media/pdf-2013-14\_MappingWPS\_PolicyBrief.pdf</u>

The NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security published this trends and recommendations document in January of 2015. It includes information on broader trends within the Security Council's implementation of women, peace and security resolutions, including resolution 1325 (2000). Although quite brief, delegates will find this to be a good starting point for research and compiling recommendations on the consistent and effective implementation of women, peace and security in the Security Council, along with other Working Group documents, including the 2015 Civil Society Women, Peace and Security Roadmap. The recommendations noted in this document aim to improve the internalization of women, peace and security within the Security Council to better meet the world's needs fifteen years after resolution 1325.

United Nations, Security Council, 4213<sup>th</sup> Meeting. (2000). *Women, Peace and Security (S/RES/1325 (2000))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from:

# http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/1325(2000)

In 2000, the Security Council adoptd the first resolution on women, peace and security, resolution 1325 (2000), establishing the mandate for the incorporation of the four pillars of women, peace and security into its future work. Delegates will find reading the original resolution key to understanding the foundation and scope of the women, peace and security agenda in the Security Council's work. Delegates will, additionally, find this resolution useful when researching types of action the Security Council can take in this thematic area, including areas of the women, peace and security agenda not fully covered in this background guide, like women's participation in the United Nations system. This resolution also serves as a good starting point for those delegates wishing to read all the women, peace and security Council's work in this important area. The six succeeding women, peace and security resolutions are 1820 (2008), 1888 (2009), 1889 (2009), 1960 (2010), 2106 (2013), and 2122 (2013) and can be accessed through the Security Council's Website, <a href="http://www.un.org/en/sc/documents/resolutions/">http://www.un.org/en/sc/documents/resolutions/</a>, organized by year. Reading all the resolutions will give delegates a complete understanding of the Security Council's current capacities and scope of work on women, peace and security.

United Nations, Security Council. (2014). Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security (S/2014/693). Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/2014/693</u> In October 2014, the Security Council considered women, peace and security by holding their annual open debate on the thematic issue. In preparation for that meeting, the Security Council reviewed this annual Report of the Secretary-General. The report gives an overview of progress



made in all areas of the women, peace and security agenda, including gaps and challenges. The report uses indicator data for implementing Security Council resolution 1325 (2000), and it also makes recommendations for consideration by the Security Council. Delegates should find this source useful for learning about the current state of the women, peace and security agenda in the Security Council and perhaps acquiring inspiration for possible future action and next steps. The report is also an excellent source to research portions of the women, peace and security agenda not fully covered in the background guide, including the diverse and varied aspects of women, peace and security in relief and recovery and women, peace and security in thematic issues, including small arms and light weapons.

United States Institute of Peace. (2015). *What is U.N. Security Council Resolution 1325 and Why is it so Critical Today?* [Website]. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.usip.org/gender\_peacebuilding/about\_UNSCR\_1325</u>

The United States Institute of Peace was founded by Congress in 1984 as a non-partisan organization working on preventing, mitigating, and resolving conflict. Delegates will find this Website to be a very useful source to use at the beginning of their research, as it provides in depth and detailed explanations of Security Council resolution 1325 and the other women, peace and security resolutions. Delegates will be able to access the annotated text of 1325, explaining the significance of each preambulatory and operative paragraph. Delegates will also find links to information on why women need to be included in peace and security process, the importance of involving men, why resolution 1325 is important, and an explanation of the four pillars of women, peace and security and national action plans on this Website.

# **Bibliography**

BBC. (2015). *Boko Haram freed Nigerian women tell of captivity horror* [Website]. Retrieved 22 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-32574777</u>

Consortium on Gender, Security and Human Rights. (2004). *Working in the Field: Practitioners Discuss UN Security Council Resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security*. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <a href="http://genderandsecurity.org/sites/default/files/cohn\_puechguirbal\_gahunga\_and\_raven-roberts\_consortium\_lecture\_4-26-2004.pdf">http://genderandsecurity.org/sites/default/files/cohn\_puechguirbal\_gahunga\_and\_raven-roberts\_consortium\_lecture\_4-26-2004.pdf</a>

Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre. (2015). *South Sudan IDP Figure Analysis* [Website]. Retrieved 24 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.internal-displacement.org/sub-saharan-africa/south-sudan/figures-analysis</u>

NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security. (2014). *Open Letter to Permanent Representatives to the UN: Recommendations on the Security Council Open Debate on Women, Peace and Security*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://womenpeacesecurity.org/media/pdf-NGOWG\_OpenLetter\_Oct2014.pdf</u>

NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security. (2015). 2015 Civil Society Women, Peace and Security Roadmap. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://womenpeacesecurity.org/media/pdf-2015WPSRoadmap.pdf</u>

NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security. (2015). *Mapping Women, Peace and Security in the UN Security Council: 2013-14*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://womenpeacesecurity.org/media/pdf-2013-14</u> MappingWPS PolicyBrief.pdf

NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security. (2015). *Civil Society Open Letter in Advance of the 15th Anniversary of SCR 1325 (2000) on Women, Peace and Security.* Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: http://womenpeacesecurity.org/media/pdf-CSO\_OpenLetter\_15thAnniversary1325.pdf

Security Council Report. (2014). Cross-Cutting Report: Women, Peace and Security [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/cross-cutting-report/women-peace-and-security.php</u>

Shepherd, L. (2010). *Gender Matters in Global Politics: A feminist introduction to international relations*. Routledge. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from:



https://books.google.com/books?hl=es&lr=&id=eXCNAgAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PA161&dq=puechguirbal+1325& ots=IcMgeH289X&sig=qEffYZcKgpYFfyZ5bb1uwVQOXCA#v=onepage&q=puechguirbal%201325&f=false

United Nations. (2015). UNISFA [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/unisfa/mandate.shtml

United Nations. (2015). *UNMISS* [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/unmiss/mandate.shtml

United Nations, Audiovisual Library. (2015). *The Implementation of the Women, Peace and Security Agenda* [Website]. Retrieved 13 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.unmultimedia.org/avlibrary/asset/1373/1373333/</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 4213<sup>th</sup> Meeting. (2000). *Women, Peace and Security (S/RES/1325 (2000))* [Resolution]. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/1325(2000)

United Nations, Security Council, 7036th meeting. (2013). *Small arms and light weapons (S/RES/21117 (2013))*. Retrieved 15 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2117(2013)</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2014). *Report of the Secretary-General on South Sudan (S/2014/821)*. Retrieved 22 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/2014/821</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 7322nd meeting. (2014). *Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2187 (2014))*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2187%20(2014)

United Nations, Security Council. (2014). *Statement by the President of the Security Council (S/PRST/2014/21)*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/PRST/2014/21</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Conflict Related Sexual Violence: Report of the Secretary-General (S/2015/203)*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/2015/203</u>

United Nations, Security Council. (2014). *Report of the Secretary-General on women, peace and security* (S/2014/693). Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/2014/693</u>

United Nations, Security Council, 7393rd meeting. (2015). *Reports of the Secretary-General on the Sudan and South Sudan (S/RES/2205 (2015))*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2205%20(2015)

United Nations, Security Council. (2015). *Summary record of 7428th meeting (S/PV.7428)*. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=S/PV.7428

United Nations Development Fund for Women. (n.d). *CEDAW and Security Council Resolution 1325: A Quick Guide*. United Nations Development Fund for Women. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/media/publications/unifem/cedawandunscr1325eng.pdf

United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women. (n.d.). *About UN Women* [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.unwomen.org/en/about-us/about-un-women</u>

United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women. (n.d.). *Gender Mainstreaming* [Website]. Retrieved 15 June 2015 from: <u>http://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/gendermainstreaming.htm</u>

United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women. (2015). UN Women West and Central Africa: Nigeria [Website]. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: http://www.unwomenwestandcentralafrica.com/nigeria.html



United States Institute of Peace. (2015). *What is U.N. Security Council Resolution 1325 and Why is it so Critical Today*? [Website]. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.usip.org/gender\_peacebuilding/about\_UNSCR\_1325</u>

What's in Blue. (2014). *Women, Peace and Security: Open Debate and Presidential Statement* [Website]. Retrieved 5 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.whatsinblue.org/2014/10/women-peace-and-security-open-debate-and-presidential-statement.php</u>

What's in Blue. (2015). Arria-Formula Meeting on Women, Peace and Security and the 2015 Peace and Security Reviews [Website]. Retrieved 24 May 2015 from: <u>http://www.whatsinblue.org/2015/05/arria-formula-meeting-on-women-peace-and-security-and-the-2015-peace-and-security-reviews.php</u>